Holly Park School – Finance & Premises Committee Meeting Agenda


Date :  Monday 12th October 2020
Present:- Ann Pelham, Simon Reid, Janis Hassan, Anna Sherrington, Maria Michael, Fiona Quinton, Clare Wischhusen, Clare Hegarty (Chair), Nicky Eimer, Tim Graveney, 
Apologies:  Fiona Vettiankal

	AGENDA ITEMS
	KEY DISCUSSION POINTS
	ACTION (who? /timescale?)

	Actions from last meeting:

· Ann will now submit final budget to Barnet 
· Janis to send nursery invoices for the second half of the Summer Term.
· Simon to contact builder re summer works
	Ann submitted budget.

Janis sent invoices

Simon contacted builder


	

	1. Policies to be reviewed:

· Charging & Remissions

· Pay

· Critical incident

· Lockdown
· Site security 
	Policies   Although the school write these policies they do belong to the governors.  It is important that they are read and seen each year as things change.  Comments are useful to Ann when she is updating the policies.


	

	1. School Budget 

Review forecast and/or BBVAC
Look at impact of school closure/COVID & teacher payrise

Contingency
	Janis informed the governors that there will be a Forecast at the end of this week.

A governor asked what the majority of the spend on COVID was.  Majority was on PPE.  Everything has been invoiced and records kept as spot checks may occur.  We claimed approximately £14,000 and have been informed that our claim was successful.  The money will be repaid in instalments.  This is not extra money but will cover our COVID expenses up to the end of the summer term.

There may be an opportunity to make a second claim but we have heard nothing further.
A governor asked if this claim was for money already spent.  Yes, on signage, gel, etc.

A governor asked if this reimbursement was from Barnet or the government.  This is government money.  Barnet get money from the government for school premises and they control it.

A governor felt we would be spending more money on COVID going forward but may not be able to claim this back.   Yes.  We need a new sink in Andrea Needham’s medical room but cannot afford it from the school budget.  However, if we are told there is to be another COVID claim we will go ahead and claim the cost back.

A governor questioned the Pupil Premium income / expenditure.  The income is allocated but can change.  This must be spent.  Any unspent funds will roll over to the following financial year.  One large spend is for the supply teacher Richard Gordon.  He takes classes while the teacher works with pupil premium children.  During the summer term he rang all the children at home to check on them and offer any help they might need.

Pupil Premium Books.  Emily Sampson has just made a large order.  Any unspent funds will be carried forward.

With regard to income, adjustments are made throughout the year.  Money can be taken away i.e. if you have a lot of pupil premium children leaving in year 6 and fewer coming into reception money will be taken back by Barnet.

A governor asked if we have more pupil premium children due to COVID.  No but we thought we would due to current circumstances.  We feel this may change once the furlough system ends.

Governors asked if there could be any savings from various budgets.  This would not be anything significant.

Ann talked about the school budget.  It is predicted that the Breakfast Club income will be down by approximately £20,000.  During the summer term there was no breakfast club and now our numbers are very low compared to prior COVID.  We assume this is because more parents are working from home or have been made redundant.  Caroline is experiencing the same low numbers at After School Club.

The income from the Nursery extended day is predicted to be down by approximately £40,000.  The summer term income was down as there was no extended provision.  Our current Nursery numbers are low for the same reasons as breakfast club.  All schools seem to be effected.  We predicted our nursery numbers on last year but the actual numbers are now very low.

Since we set the budget in April - 3 children joined the school in September with Educational Health Care Plans.  They have to have 1 – 1 support.  The borough fund some of this but the school have to fund the first £10,000 if the 1 -1 salaries which will equate to £30,000 we have not budgeted for.

This amounts to a shortfall of approximately £100,000.  There has been no suggestion from the government that there will be help for schools with a loss of income.  Most schools cannot manage on the budget given by the local authority and need additional income to balance their budgets.  We are not the only school in this position.

We cannot have a deficit budget.  We would have to apply for a licensed deficit and have a 3 year plan in place to get the school back into credit.  We could be looking at redundancies.

A governor felt the forecast would indicate a deficit.  Is there anywhere in the budget we could make savings.  We would have to look at this first.

A governor asked if we reduced the cost of breakfast club would this get more pupils in.  We don’t think this would as any changes made in the past have had little effect on numbers.

We have one level 2 TA in the nursery who has been off for 3 weeks.  Due to low numbers in the nursery we have not covered her.  When she returns we could put her with one of the new SEN children.  She currently works 11 – 2.  We would need to change this to 9 -12.  Ann will take advice from HR regarding changing her hours.  Terry Hogan may retire at half term which would be a possible saving.

A governor asked about E27SPSI   This is a traded service from Barnet covering teacher training and support and will be invoiced before the end of the year.

A governor asked about E26SICK   This is for teacher sickness cover.  Although we saved money during the Summer term we have the winter to get through and often February and March are the worst months for staff sickness.  This is an unknown expenditure.

A governor asked about E27Yr5TA   When Niru Reid left we did not recruit.  We used an agency.  We will have saved the cost of this over the Summer Term and we may have to stop this.  Having an Agency member of staff can work in our favour as there will be no redundancy costs.

A governor asked why there are two budgets for ICT in E28

E28ICT   is a traded service from Barnet for ICT support.  This includes PAT testing.

E28TECH is for a technician for two half days per week.  We could not do without this support.

A governor asked for confirmation that we cannot afford to replace the sink in Andrea’s room unless we can make a COVID claim.  Once we are notified that there will be another claim we will go ahead with this.

A governor felt there could be the possibility of light at the end of the tunnel – could staff be redeployed using the Catch Up Fund.  Possibly.  This has to be used to show work with children falling behind
A governor talked about the next steps.  Janis will work on the forecast.  There will be one of two outcomes -  things are not as bad and we can manage or there will have to be a licensed budget.   Yes, this is the case.  Ann will contact Neil Marlowe to ask if he knows of any support available for loss of income.

A governor asked if we should be lobbying Teresa Villiers as we set our budget in good faith and could not foresee the COVID crisis.

Ann felt this could be a possibility and will take the suggestion to her Head’s meeting this week.  However, this could be a long process and take a long time for any results to come through.

A governor felt we have been uniquely affected by the COVID crisis as we have been innovative in our approach to supplementing our budget.  Not all schools will feel the same passion regarding loss of income.

Ann has spoken to two Heads – one in Barnet and one in Haringey who will have deficit budgets.  Their governors feel they have to carry on as lots of schools will be in the same situation.

A governor asked if we could ask for parents to help with ICT on a voluntary basis.  No this has to be done professionally.  Past experience has shown that parents do not actually deliver and there are GDPR issues to consider.

A governor asked if we could ask parents to donate items for the classroom.  The school budget is spent on resources – maths, science, etc.  Staff are not in agreement with parents topping up the resources.  The government need to know the current school budget situation.  The PTA do ask staff for a wish list of non-essential items.  Most staff ask for non-fiction books and wet play games.  We have good resources at the moment but will need to re-invest in a couple of years.


	Janis to complete forecast
Ann to contact HR

Ann to contact Neil Marlowe

	2. Recovery Plan Autumn Term relating to this committee
Catch-up fund

Tutoring Fund
	We don’t know how much the Tutoring fund will be for pupil premium children.  The Catch Up fund will be £35,000.  We have been assessing children this half term and staff spent the last Inset day doing this for all children.  Staff were looking at children’s emotional and well-being as well.  We may have to show what impact this has had on the children.  It could be an Ofsted question.  This will be a one-off payment.


	

	3. Pupil Premium funding
	This has been covered in Item 1 School Budget
	

	4. 3 year budget plan
	There is no update at present.  It does not look good but at the end of this COVID crisis will be worse.  Governors need to be aware that finance is not getting any better.  We normally make savings via natural wastage ie staff leaving rather than making redundancies.  However, we have less staff now than 8 years ago so that does not look like a possibility.

A governor felt that if we are in deficit the 3year plan will be in the forefront of everything.


	

	5. Nursery payments & numbers
	Partly covered in Item 1 School Budget
A governor asked about the morale of Nursery staff due to the low numbers.  At the moment the staff are enjoying having quality time with the children.  They are able to bring on their learning.  They are worried about jobs and understand the implications of the low number situation.  Morale is not low.  The staff are hoping things will get better.


	

	6. Afterschool club rent
	A governor asked if there still should be a meeting with Caroline.  This is not the right time.  The After School club has low numbers and they are struggling.  We can’t put up the rent now.  Maybe next April before we set the new budget.

During a chat with Ann Caroline intimated that she wasn’t sure how long she would carry on with the After School Club.  She suggested that maybe the school would take it on and run it with Caroline as Manager.  This could be good for the school as we would be in control of all the profits.  The Board of Trustees of the club would have to agree to this.

A governor reminded the committee that Caroline paid her rent during lockdown which made a significant difference to the school.


	

	7. Caterers & Cleaners
	Cleaning   There are a few odd issues but since one of the cleaners left things have been better.  The cleaners are happier and there are less problems.  Lunchtime cleaning can be problematic.  Filling this role is difficult but the area manger steps in if necessary.  All is now working well.

A governor felt it was good that the cleaners are coming into work and asked which company we are using.  We use Westgate.

Caterers   All is well.  The kitchen had a recent Health & Safety check.  Minor issues were found relating to COVID.  We had a special lunch last week on census day to encourage more children to have a school lunch as the numbers taking lunch in KS1 on that day effect next year’s budget. 300 children in total had lunch.  Usually it is in the low 200’s.  We will be having one special day per month.  October will be Black History, November Bonfire Night and December Christmas.  We believe the kitchen still has a 5 star rating.

A governor felt the 5 star rating was achieved more than 2 years ago or longer.  Should it not be applied for annually.  No it is done randomly by Environmental Health – surprise visit.


	

	8. Finance Audit
	A governor asked if this was “parked” during lockdown.  Yes, it was.  We are now checking payroll.  Voluntary funds need to be audited.  We need to find someone to undertake this.  The Asset Register is a working document.  Michelle will spend time on this during the November Inset day.  The contracts for the telephone and photocopiers needs to be investigated and the small anomaly on the Bank Reconciliation needs to be removed.  These items will stay on the agenda until they have been resolved.


	

	9. Fundraising
	The school have paid for the playground expansion but have not received all the income.  Janis will contact John to find out when the shortfall will be paid.

Ann has another project in mind to start after Christmas.  The school needs to boost the ICT infrastructure.  We will be having a Barnet ICT audit within the next few weeks which will highlight our strengths and weaknesses regarding ICT equipment.  We spend money on this each year but now need a large injection of income to bring this up to date.  The audit will give us a platform to work from.

Tim Graveney will speak to John Harte.  The PTA have been in touch to ask where the fundraising will go next year.  John Harte’s term of office end this academic year.  If he does not carry on we will need support in the fundraising area.

	We will keep fundraising as an item on the agenda.

Tim and Janis to speak to John Harte

	10. Summer/Capital Works
	All done.  Nursery Fence completed.  There are a few teething problems with the car park gates but these are being dealt with.  
There are issues with the roof.  Work is still on-going.  During the summer two men were working on the roof but usually were going home around 1.30 p.m. each day.  The workmen are now putting right leaks.  This is out of Simon Reid’s control. He is not Project Managing this, it is a Barnet roofing contract.  We were told that we are lucky to have these contractors as it was a last minute job.  Simon would have expected 6 – 8 men working on a job of this size but, we only have 2.

A governor questioned being lucky to have the contractors.

Simon confirm that this was what was said.
A governor assumed we were paying the contractors.  No the Borough are paying them.
They finished the roof weeks late.  Then we had heavy rain.  The leaks they had repaired then leaked again so they had to come back.
A governor asked how remedial action happens.  There used to be people to contact in the Borough but now it is Capita Simon has to email.  Ann emailed too.  You just have to keep nagging them.

A governor asked if there was anything she could do to help.    She felt that someone in Barnet should care.

Simon has spoken to the contractor.  He has been reasonable and is trying to fix the leaks.  They are waiting for more rain to assess the situation.

A governor asked if we could just deal with the contractors.   No because we are still answerable to Barnet.

Simon felt that overall the summer works went very well.


	

	11. Matters for FGB
	Finance
Update on Residential Trips.
	

	AOB
	Residential Trips   We are in the process of returning the money to last year’s year 6 parents.

Year 5 Gilwell Park   Payments would have been transferred to this Year 6 journey.  Maria had a meeting with the Year 6 parents.  There were lots of questions i.e would the non-refundable deposit be returned in the event of a COVID incident?  What happens if someone contracts COVID?

Maria contact Barnet Insurance.  She was informed that schools will not be covered for any COVID incidences and was advised not to go ahead with any trips next year.

We were refunded for the Year 6 journey because we had paid before COVID was a known thing.  Now, as we know about it, we would not be covered.

Maria said she has had lots of phone calls from concerned parents.  £450.00 – the cost of the journey – is a lot of money to lose.  Norfolk Lakes have said they would refund in the case of COVID issues but this is a risk as they could go bust.  Maria is going to check if we can cancel. There are too many questions with unknown answers for us to proceed.

We have talked about having a Fun/Activity week for Year 6 -  day at Gillwell,  Non Stop Action, Bowling, etc. if this is allowed.  If not, we could do this in school.  This would not be the same but safer from a financial perspective.

A governor felt that parents are disappointed at their children not having a trip.

A governor asked about the deposit and when the balance would have to be paid.  The deposit is £50 and the balance paid by Easter.

A governor asked if we waited to assess the situation could we cancel later.  No because we would be liable for 75% of the cost.  If the parent did not pay the school would have to.  It is a risk to the school.

A governor asked if we could delay the decision and not cancel or could we pull out and then try to book later if things improve.  No we need to cancel now.  We could not book later as parents would have a much shorter time to pay.

A governor asked if we would collect money for a Fun Week.  Yes, we would but it would be a far smaller amount.

A governor asked about Gilwell payments if Year 6 journey does not go ahead.  They will be refunded.


	Maria to check with Norfolk Lakes regarding cancelling trip


